Gunnison City Work Meeting, Council Meeting and Public Hearing Minutes                      
Wednesday, March 7, 2012- 7:15 p.m.
Gunnison City Hall-38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                                
Present:   Mayor Lori Nay, City Council Members:  Blake Donaldson,  Brian Jensen, Melissa Judy, Jeremy Pickett and Trevor Powell, Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Treasurer JoAnn Taylor, Planning and Zoning Administrator Rod Taylor, Police Chief Trent Halliday, Citizens Steven Buchanan, Larry Jensen, RaeDene Pickett, Hal Pickett, Janelle Overly, Richard Nay, Kim Pickett, Diana Spencer, Brady Pitcher with RedTwig Land Designs, Clark Gomez, Mark Henline with the Gunnison Gazette, Eric Probasco with the Sanpete Messenger and GVHS students Madison Welch and Conner Henline
Work Meeting

6:00 p.m.  Discuss Options and Make Selections for Crosswalk Materials and the Pedestrian Lights- Council, Steering Committee, Brady Pitcher
Discussion ensued between the Mayor, Council Members, Steering Committee Members and Brady Pitcher regarding crosswalk materials along with the pedestrian lights.
Gunnison City Council Business
Presiding:  Mayor Lori Nay
Invocation:   Council Member Trevor Powell
7:00 p.m. A Public Hearing to receive input with respect to the Issuance of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and any potential impact to the private sector from the Construction of the Project

Council Member Powell made the motion to open the Public Hearing to receive input with respect to the Issuance of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and any potential impact to the private sector from the Construction of the Project.  Council Member Pickett seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.

7:15 p.m. Public Hearing

Mayor Nay updated the audience on the Main Street project explaining the purpose of the Public Hearing for the approval of the issuance of sales tax revenue bonds of $350,000 which would be attached to the Main Street streetscape project.  Mayor Nay explained it would be a $350,000 loan at 0% interest over 30 years that would translate to an annual payment of $11,666, and would help finance a portion of the streetscape portion of Main Street. Mayor Nay reviewed the power point presentation she had prepared showing the 4 phases of the total project.  The streetscape project is actually phase 3 of the project.  This project includes $460,000 in grant money, $25,000 in donations and $350,000 in loan totaling $835,000.  She explained the largest portion of this would go for infrastructure (59%) with the main focus being on one block of Main Street.  She then continued stating 19% would be for lighting, 16% for design and construction management with 6% for plantings.  Mayor Nay gave an overview of the many steering committee meetings that had been held beginning December 9, 2009 regarding this project.  
7:22 p.m. Troy Torgerson with UDOT arrived

She pointed out the items that were included in the overriding consensus of the project since the beginning included better traffic control and safety.  The three goals of the project have been to promote public safety, enhance civic pride and stimulate the local economy.  Mayor Nay reviewed the changes that had been made in the project from the beginning phases of the project to the current time showing the concerns for safety while listening to input from local citizens.  The mid-block bulb outs were taken out to preserve parking, 
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the corner bulb outs were trimmed back to 6.5’ so they weren’t quite as large which should help pedestrian 
safety and the infrastructure will be replaced taking care of the old 72 year old pipes under the street, with this phase of the project beginning in April 2012 if all goes as planned.  The City is currently in the process of doing a water drainage study, and will hope to connect that study to the project in July to get the water off Main Street.  UDOT is also involved with that project.  The design has also been expanded with the pedestrian lights and flower baskets to include one block to the north and one block to the south of the original one block planned creating a greater impact and influence.  She noted it was also under consideration to paint four crosswalks rather than just two.  
Mayor Nay then summarized the façade initiative that had been taking place throughout Main Street.  She noted there had been a $30,000 commitment from the City along with $30,000 from Sanpete County.   This went along with the $240,000 commitment by the business owners in the City.  She then reiterated the time line for all of the phases.  The façade initiative was started in June 2011,  the water project in April 2012,  the Main Street streetscape in July 2012 and Legacy Plaza structures in July-September 2012 depending on funding.  Legacy Plaza details were lightly touched upon while explaining if all goes as planned, this could all be completed by June 2013.
Planning and Zoning Administrator Rod Taylor stated his concerns regarding the replacement of the infrastructure.  Mayor Nay explained the total cost of that project was $539,000 replacing all of the cast iron pipes from 300 North to 300 South.  He pointed out some of the current infrastructure problems he felt were more important at this time such as valves and fire hydrants that aren’t working, and would like to see more emphasis on getting these problems into shape.  He would also like to see the storm drainage work done prior to improving other areas as there had already been property damage done to the property owners on the lower end of town.  He also addressed the safety and convenience of having ample room on Main Street at this time, and did not want to hinder this.  Administrator Taylor also voiced his concern regarding the City well pumping water 20 hours per day, and wondered if it was time to consider a new water source.
Hal Pickett then stated he agreed with Administrator Taylor.  He did think it was a good thing to go ahead with the water lines, and get them replaced, but didn’t want to get into so much debt the City couldn’t handle it.  He would rather do one project, get it done then see where things are at financially before starting on another project.  He would like to do things as cheap as possible on the Top Stop corner, having something that would look nice, but not over do it.
Richard Nay addressed the Mayor and Council next stating he is a physician in Gunnison City who was the Chief of Staff at the hospital for two years and was recently on the selection committee for the new Hospital Administrator position.  He explained the hiring process for this position, and the problems they incurred during this process due to the concerns of the candidates with their perception and view of the aesthetics of Gunnison City’s Main Street along with the schools.  He reported it had been stated Gunnison’s Main Street looked “dead” along with the problem of the graveled parking lots at the schools.  He noted there had not been anything significant done on Main Street for 72 years, and recommended the Council consider as many improvements as possible for Gunnison’s Main Street for the high value at such a minimal cost to the taxpayers that would come from this.  He pointed out several Cities that had done Main Street improvements, and the benefits that had come to their communities.
Kim Pickett wanted to be sure what the $350,000 grant could be used for.  Mayor Nay explained this money could only be used for the streetscape project.  Mayor Nay explained 40% of the money is taxpayers money over 30 years with 60% of it being a grant.  The $11,666 annual payment actually figures out to be $972.17/month.  She also declared Richfield City has had a higher sales tax revenue this year. Whether it is based on their Main Street improvements and what it did for them, who knows, but it is a good comparison to make.  Council Member Powell also noted there was $100,000 in grant from UDOT earmarked for lighting.  Mayor Nay itemized all of the different monies for the Main Street project.  Storm drainage was discussed further regarding the water on Main Street, financing the water study, and possible solutions.

Administrator Taylor stated as far as he knew a letter had not been sent by the State on the gas clean-up stating no further action was necessary.  He questioned where that put the City when the City began 
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excavating for the Main Street project as far as any liability for the City or for letting Wind River off of their liability.   Mayor Nay answered stating the City is in the process of working on that.  She stated the City had received a letter about a month ago reporting the reads are really good on all the soils.  The reads are very clean, and they are considering turning off all of the SVE’s on the East part of town.  They haven’t said what they are doing on the Center Street one, however it has already been shut off for a couple of years.  The reads are making it OK to turn them off and dismantle them.  They are not ready to say the City is completely clean yet, but it does mean the City can go ahead with construction, and they are not concerned with the vents.
Mayor Nay explained when any grants or fundings are obtained, these are attached to whatever it was proposed for, and the money may not be spent for anything else other than the proposed project.  She also explained there was a $70,000 contingency  in the total amount, and felt that was a good cushion.
Discussion ensued regarding storm drainage and the importance of getting the storm drainage study done. 
She also addressed the UDOT project to resurface Hwy 89.  As a result of this project, the City will be required to have  their projects completed a lot quicker and be off Main Street by September 1, 2012 so UDOT can do their project.  
7:50 p.m. Marie Welch arrived

Janelle Overly applauded the City for what is being done to improve the community, and to make such a bold move.   She expressed her confidence and trust in the Council to get the budget in line and being conservative with the money given to be sure everything balances.  She would like to take advantage of this huge opportunity at this time along with the fact of this upgrade possibly increasing our tax base.

Mayor Nay communicated her support for the project detailing the integrity through the process of planning, funding, etc. 

Council Member Powell made the motion to close the Public Hearing and move back into Open Session.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.   
7:55 p.m. Move from Public Hearing back into Open Session, Alex Jensen and Katie Jensen arrived, Marie Welch and Maddie Welch left
UDOT Update regarding proposed Highway 89 upgrade – Troy Torgerson
Troy Torgerson who is the Project Manager from the Regional Office located in Richfield addressed the Mayor and Council.  He stated the Centerfield-Gunnison project will be a micro-surface seal project which may not be cut open for 2 years after completion.  The project will go up for advertising in 2 weeks, and will begin on the south end of 400 South in Centerfield where the project ended last summer, and will finish at 300 North in Gunnison.  Where there is no curb and gutter, it just goes to the end of the asphalt, and where there is curb and gutter, it will go to the lip of the gutter on each side.  Due to Gunnison City’s project, this project has been held off to September 1, 2012.  There will be some lane leveling that will occur especially the southbound lanes in Gunnison and in Centerfield.  There will also be some raising of manholes and valve boxes.  The contract says all work must be completed by October 15, 2015, but the micro-surface seal will state September 1st to October 1st.  Troy explained the micro-surface seal is like a slurry seal that is put down with a lay down machine.  He stated the skid resistance is currently so low that it needs to be redone to bring the skid resistance back up.  This is a much better process than the chip seal for Gunnison City’s purposes at this time.  The micro-surface seal is temperature dependant, and will need to be completed before the cold weather gets here.  Mayor Nay also requested the center line be centered as it is currently 2 feet off.  Troy explained the possible reason for this could have been the rutting that may have started to appear with the number of coal trucks going through town causing the lanes to be shifted, putting the trucks on a different wheel path.  He will be sure it gets put back in the center.  
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Mayor Nay also wanted to talk with Troy regarding the old cast iron pipe under the UDOT right of way just East of Broken Arrow ranch between mile marker 245 and 246.  She informed Troy someone has offered to remove it for scrap metal.  The rest of the old scrap iron was taken away in 1982 and sold.  She stated there is still about 1,000 feet left in the hill, and questioned the  ability to have it removed properly to avoid any problems with UDOT.  Troy stated he would research this and get back with the City regarding approval to remove the pipe.  He also mentioned UDOT’s next project would be a chip seal from Gunnison to Manti this summer.  Mayor Nay expressed her concern regarding the communication between UDOT and Gunnison City.  She would like to be aware of their projects that would affect Gunnison City.  Troy specified the website that would give all of the projects for the next few years with mile posts and the size of the projects.  This website is called “tigs” (transparency in government spending).
8:05 p.m. Troy Torgerson left
Discuss and Possible Approval of Road Side Improvements for Alex Jensen, 308 South 200 East

Alex Jensen noted he recently moved into Elma Peterson’s rental house on 308 South 200 East.  He explained the road has a 6” drop off from the asphalt chipping and breaking off the road when cars pull off or make the turn.  Mayor Nay thanked Alex for this information stating she would get with the road crew to determine what the best fix would be, and would get it taken care of.
8:09 p.m. Alex Jensen, Katie Jensen and Kim Pickett left

Review July 4th Celebration and Possible Approval of Performing Artist Contract

Council Member Donaldson addressed the contract between the City and Billy Dean for the 4th of July concert.  Chief Halliday had also reviewed the contract.  They both felt there were issues to be worked out, however a $5,000 deposit would be due March 28th.  There would be no obligation if these issues were not able to be worked out with Billy Dean and his manager.
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to set aside $5,000 as a deposit for the July 4th performing artist contract contingent upon agreeable contract negotiations for both parties involved.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.
Discuss Foot Bridge Proposal and Possible Approval for the River Walk Crossing at 200 West- Council Member Blake Donaldson

Council Member Donaldson described the project of a footbridge he has been working on with the Lion’s Club.  This footbridge would be placed on  200 West over the river as the walkway has been unusable for the biggest share of the past year.  He pointed out it would be an 80’ bridge, and would be 10’ above the water.  It  will be placed 14’ west of the walkway.  He noted the rails would be installed all along the bridge to meet any compliance matters.  David Madsen has mentioned his donation would be to haul the dirt.  Mayor Nay would like to make sure an engineer reviews the plans, and would like the stamp of an engineer to prevent any liability issues down the road for the City. The engineers would also make sure the bridge is ADA compliant.  Council Member Donaldson also announced he had told the Lion’s Club they could have the 4th of July auction this year.

8:29 p.m. Diana Spencer, Rod Taylor, Steven Buchanan, Larry Jensen, Mark Henline, Conner Henline and Janelle Overly left
Discuss Scrap Metal Offer for Old Water Line Along Highway 89 and Possible Approval 
Mayor Nay had a bid from  Earlin Worthen for removal of the old pipe east of Broken Arrow that was discussed earlier with Troy Torgerson from UDOT.  Mayor Nay stated the Public Works Supervisor Donald Childs had gathered information for this.  Council Member Donaldson also reported Supervisor 
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Childs had told him the scrap metal is $140/ton.  Mayor Nay explained Supervisor Childs had told her the pipe is 800 lbs./10’ length on the cast iron.  

Mayor Nay felt there may be up to 3000’ of cast iron with the lead pipe along the Main Street project.  It may be a good idea to get a bid both ways with and without removing the old pipe under Main Street. 
It was determined to wait until a report is received from Troy at UDOT before making a decision on the old water line along Hwy 89. 
 Mayor Nay also reported she would work on getting the right of way taken care of at the Elkridge Financial lot.
Discuss and Possible Approval of cooperative purchase of Water Utility equipment, “Hot Tap” in conjunction with Centerfield City

Council Member Donaldson described the used Hot Tap equipment that Gunnison City was looking at purchasing in conjunction with Centerfield City, and what it’s purpose is.  The cost would be $15,000 which would be split between the two Cities.  Council Member Donaldson also explained the differences between the used equipment and new equipment, and the pros and cons of each.  The price differences were also reviewed.
8:38 p.m. Brady Pitcher, Clark Gomez and Richard Nay left

The Council Members would like to ask Supervisor Childs more questions regarding the “Hot Tap” before making a decision.
Rural Water Association:  Council Member Donaldson reported he would like to have Curt Ludvigson with the Rural Water Association proceed with a water usage and water fee study.  This will be at no cost to the City as this is a benefit of being a member of the Rural Water Association.  The Council unanimously agreed with this, and could see the benefits that could come if any further funding is needed.

P&Z:  Council Member Jensen reported Elise Bown had resigned from Planning & Zoning after serving for 12 years.  He would like to acknowledge her for her years of service.

8:46 p.m. Hal Pickett and RaeDene Pickett left

Recreation:  Council Member Pickett stated there would be a Recreation Committee meeting at the City Hall the following Wednesday at 8:00 p.m.  

Spring Cleanup:  The Council Members would like to get the spring cleanup scheduled.
Social Media:  Recorder Braithwaite reported on the increased use of Twitter or Facebook for emergency management for towns and cities.  This seems to be a great way to educate the public in a short amount of time in an emergency.  She also reported of the Utah Shake Up that will be held on Tuesday, April 17th.  This will be a mock earthquake disaster, and questioned the participation of Gunnison City.  Chief Halliday reported he has the County Emergency Management plan and will be reviewing Manti City’s plan.  The Council felt an Emergency Management plan for Gunnison needed to be written and put into place. Council Member Powell will be working on this along with Chief Halliday.
Baseball Complex Maintenance:  Council Member Pickett would like to put the maintenance of the baseball complex out to bid.
Proposed Approval Bills and Adjustments

The Mayor and Council Members approved and signed the bills and adjustments.
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All other items on the agenda will be tabled until the next Council meeting.

Council Member Judy made the motion to move out of Open Session into Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1)(a) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (i) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual; and (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonable imminent litigation.  Council Member Pickett seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.
9:00 p.m. Closed Session
9:36 p.m. Supervisor Donald Childs arrived

9:47 p.m. Donald Childs left
10:55 p.m. Adjourn    
                                                                                                                                                                    __________________________________
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________
Lori Nay, Mayor

___________________________________
Approval Date
